## Spectral response of Josephson junctions with low-energy quasiparticles

Anna Keselman<sup>1,2\*</sup>, Chaitanya Murthy<sup>3</sup>, Bernard van Heck<sup>1,4</sup> Bela Bauer<sup>1</sup>

 Station Q, Microsoft Corporation, Santa Barbara, California 93106 USA
 Kavli Institute for Theoretical Physics, University of California, Santa Barbara California 93106 USA

 3 Department of Physics, University of California, Santa Barbara, CA 93106
 4 Microsoft Quantum Lab Delft, Delft University of Technology, 2600 GA Delft, The Netherlands

\* akeselman@kitp.ucsb.edu

June 20, 2019

## Abstract

We study nanowire-based Josephson junctions shunted by a capacitor and take into account the presence of low-energy quasiparticle excitations. These are treated by extending conventional models used to describe superconducting qubits to include the coherent coupling between fermionic quasiparticles, in particular the Majorana zero modes that emerge in topological superconductors, and the plasma mode of the junction. Using accurate, unbiased matrixproduct state techniques, we compute the energy spectrum and response function of the system across the topological phase transition. Furthermore, we develop a perturbative approach, valid in the harmonic limit with small charging energy, illustrating how the presence of low-energy quasiparticles affects the spectrum and response of the junction. Our results are of direct interest to on-going experimental investigations of nanowire-based superconducting qubits.

## Contents

1	Introduction	2
<b>2</b>	Setup and model	4
	2.1 Experimental probes and parameters	6
	2.2 Gauge transformation	6
3	Minimal model for a nanowire in the topological superconducting pha	ıse 8
4	Numerical simulations	11
	4.1 Lattice model and numerical techniques	12
	4.2 Short junction (weak-link model)	13
	4.2.1 Topological phase transition	14
	4.3 Finite-length junction	15
F	Effective theory for the coupling between become and formionic med	lag 16

#### 5 Effective theory for the coupling between bosonic and fermionic modes 16 5.1 Harmonic expansion 16

	5.2 Non-perturbative couplings	18
6	Conclusions and Outlook	21
$\mathbf{A}$	Tight-binding model	22
в	Extracting $E_M$	23
С	Numerical results in the harmonic limit	<b>24</b>
Re	eferences	<b>24</b>

## 1 Introduction

Due to the macroscopic coherence of the superconducting state and their non-linearity as circuit elements, Josephson junctions are a workhorse of quantum state engineering [1]. They are the fundamental building block of superconducting qubits [2,3] like the transmon [4] and the fluxonium [5]. In these quantum engineering applications, the superconducting circuit embedding the Josephson junction [6] is operated at frequencies  $\omega \sim 5$ -10 GHz, which are much smaller than the superconducting gap of the electrodes,  $\Delta/h \simeq 50$  GHz for aluminum. As a consequence, quasiparticles are not involved in the coherent dynamics of the circuit, although their presence influences the relaxation and dephasing of superconducting qubits [7–17].

New frontiers in superconducting devices force us to reconsider the role of quasiparticles in Josephson junction dynamics. Most notably, the presence of Majorana zero modes (MZMs)—topologically protected zero-energy quasiparticles that emerge at the ends of topological superconducting wires [18, 19]—can drastically affect the behavior of a superconducting circuit. MZMs are able to non-locally encode qubits [18] and, via non-Abelian braiding [20], allow fault-tolerant processing of quantum information. Therefore, they form a potential platform for topological quantum computation [21] which is actively being pursued [22]. A junction between two topological superconductors exhibits a  $4\pi$ periodic Josephson effect [18, 23, 24], a hallmark feature of topological superconductivity which has been experimentally sought [25, 26]. Several practical schemes for topological quantum computation rely on the coupling of MZMs across a Josephson junction and on the use of microwave circuits for control and readout of topological qubits [27–30]. In conjunction with the growing interest in MZMs, different research groups have developed and studied superconducting devices with semiconductor-based Josephson junctions either in nanowires [31,32] or 2DEGs [33], as well as in graphene-based heterostructures [34,35]. These junctions, characterized by few conducting channels and potentially high transparency, can also be used for the development of qubits based on conventional Andreev bound states (ABSs) [36–40]. The presence of low-energy ABSs in nanowire-based junctions has been directly measured via microwave spectroscopy [41–43].

Understanding present and future experimental developments in this direction calls for adequate theoretical approaches that can fully incorporate the role of quasiparticles in the circuit dynamics. In most theoretical descriptions of Josephson-junction dynamics, quasiparticles are included as a fermionic bath [44] (see Ref. [45] for a recent exception). In the case of Andreev qubits, detailed models which are amenable to an analytical approach are available in simple limits, such as that of a short Josephson junction with a single conducting channel [37, 46–48]. On the other hand, most of the theory literature treating the presence of MZMs in superconducting circuits [49–66] relies on simple toy-models with phenomenological terms representing Majorana couplings, bypassing a microscopic description of the topological phase.

In this paper, we carefully examine this problem using accurate numerical simulations of a microscopic model for a one-dimensional topological superconductor. While we confirm the applicability of simplified models in certain limits, we find that in other, experimentally relevant limits they are insufficient to describe the system's behavior. We focus on the topological phase transition and on the case of additional subgap Andreev bound states in the junction, which we expect to generically appear in wires with large spin-orbit coupling and external magnetic field. We find that the phase transition does not lead to strong signatures in the response of the capacitively shunted junction, while additional subgap Andreev states exhibit complex interplay with the plasma modes and significantly alter the response.

Our numerical simulations are based on matrix product states (MPS) [67–69]. Specifically, we use the density matrix renormalization group (DMRG) [70–72] and time-evolving block decimation (TEBD) [73–76] to compute the time-dependent charge correlation function of a nanowire Josephson junction shunted by a large capacitor (i.e. a transmon circuit) across the topological phase transition. In the frequency domain, the correlation function determines the observed spectra in a typical circuit QED (cQED) experiment, making our method suitable for direct comparison with experimental measurements. This approach allows us to determine the expected frequency spectra even close to the critical point—a regime which cannot be captured by existing toy models—and to easily include additional Andreev bound states.

In order to interpret the results of the MPS simulations, and extending previous studies [48], we also develop a simple perturbative approach which is valid in the harmonic limit, i.e. when the charging energy is small compared to the Josephson energy. The method allows one to derive an effective Hamiltonian for the capacitively shunted junction, starting from an arbitrary quadratic Hamiltonian describing the quasiparticles. The effective Hamiltonian takes the form of a generalized Jaynes-Cummings model describing the interaction between Josephson plasma modes and quasiparticle excitations. This model describes the energy spectra obtained from the MPS simulations deep in the harmonic limit quite well, but cannot reproduce non-perturbative effects that arise away from this limit (and are fully captured by the MPS simulations), such as the charge dispersion of energy levels and certain couplings between plasma modes and fermionic modes.

The paper is structured as follows. In Sec. 2 we present the setup and the general model used to describe a nanowire-based Josephson junction shunted by a capacitor, incorporating the fermionic degrees of freedom. In addition, we discuss the experimentally relevant probes and the parameter regimes we will be addressing in this study. As a simple application of the general model, in Sec. 3 we discuss and review a minimal model with a single low-energy fermionic mode on each side of the junction, which captures the essential ingredients of a nanowire in the topological phase. In Sec. 4 we discuss how MPS-based techniques can be used to calculate the experimentally relevant quantities that probe the response of the system. We then introduce the microscopic model for the nanowire that we use in our numerical study, and present the results. In Sec. 5 we consider the limit of small charging energy, and derive an effective theory based on a perturbative expansion which successfully captures the coupling between the plasma mode and the fermionic quasiparticles in this limit. We then discuss the effect of non-perturbative corrections.



Figure 1: Schematic setup: a semiconducting nanowire proximity coupled to a superconductor, forming a Josephson junction shunted by a capacitor and controlled by the gate voltage  $V_g$ . The right half of the wire is connected to a superconducting ground. The dashed line represents the partitioning of the system used in our theoretical model, see main text for details.

# 2 Setup and model

The setup we consider is schematically depicted in Fig. 1. A semiconducting nanowire is proximity-coupled to a grounded superconductor on its right half, and to a floating superconducting island on its left half. A short segment in the middle of the wire, which is not in direct contact to any superconductor, forms a junction between the two superconductors. The conductance of the junction can be tuned by a gate underneath this middle region. The voltage on this gate is denoted by  $V_b$  and determines the strength of the Josephson coupling between the floating superconducting island and the grounded superconductor. The island is shunted by a large capacitance C to the ground. The charge induced on the island is controlled by a gate with voltage  $V_q$ .

The Hamiltonian describing the system is given by

$$H = E_c (N + N_{f,L} - N_g)^2 + \frac{1}{2} \mathbf{c}^{\dagger} H_{\text{BdG}}(\phi) \,\mathbf{c}.$$
(1)

The first term above is the electrostatic energy of the island, with charging energy  $E_c = e^2/2C$  and dimensionless gate charge  $N_g = C V_g/e$ , where e is the electron charge. The electrostatic energy is determined by the total number of electrons on the island (counted from the neutrality point), which is the sum of the number of paired electrons in the superconductor, N, and of the number of electrons in the left segment of the semiconducting wire,  $N_{f,L}$  (to be better specified below).

The second term in Eq. (1) describes the dynamics of the fermionic degrees of freedom in the semiconducting wire. The dynamics are prescribed by a Bogoliubov-de Gennes (BdG) Hamiltonian,  $H_{BdG}$ , which includes the coupling between the semiconductor wire and the superconductors as well as the coupling between the two wire segments across the junction. For concreteness, we consider a lattice description of the system, such that  $H_{BdG}$  is written in the Nambu basis

$$\mathbf{c}^{\dagger} = (c_{i,\uparrow}^{\dagger}, c_{i,\downarrow}^{\dagger}, c_{i,\uparrow}, c_{i,\downarrow}), \qquad (2)$$

where  $c_{i,\sigma}^{\dagger}(c_{i,\sigma})$  is the creation (annihilation) operator of an electron on site *i* with spin  $\sigma$ .

To simplify the treatment of the charging energy, we consider a sharp boundary between the left part of the wire, which is coupled to the floating superconducting island, and the right part of the wire, which is coupled to the grounded superconductor. We choose to place this sharp boundary at the left end of the junction, as indicated by the dashed black line in Fig. 1. Although this choice can have a quantitative effect on the spectrum of the full Hamiltonian (with other parameters held fixed), we expect the qualitative physics to be insensitive to a specific (but generic) choice for the position of the boundary.

The sites i in the lattice description of the wire are divided into two sets,  $I_L$  and  $I_R$ , depending on whether they belong to the left or to the right part of the wire. The number of electrons in the left part of the wire is defined as

$$N_{f,L} = \sum_{i \in I_L} \left( c_{i,\uparrow}^{\dagger} c_{i,\uparrow} + c_{i,\downarrow}^{\dagger} c_{i,\downarrow} \right).$$
(3)

The induced s-wave superconductivity is included in  $H_{\text{BdG}}$  via pairing terms of the form  $\Delta e^{i\phi}c_{i,\uparrow}c_{i,\downarrow}$  + h.c. (if *i* belongs to the part of the wire coupled to the floating island) or  $\Delta c_{i,\uparrow}c_{i,\downarrow}$  + h.c. (if *i* belongs to the part of the wire coupled to the grounded superconductor), where  $\Delta$  is the induced superconducting gap. The pairing vanishes in the junction region. In what follows we will consider junctions of finite extent as well as junctions consisting of a single weak link. The operator  $e^{i\phi}$  ( $e^{-i\phi}$ ) adds (removes) a Cooper pair to (from) the left superconductor, and is canonically conjugate to the charge operator N, i.e.

$$[N, e^{\pm i\phi}] = \pm 2e^{\pm i\phi}.\tag{4}$$

The pairing terms in  $H_{BdG}$  thus commute with the total charge of the floating island,  $N + N_{f,L}$ , which enters in the charging energy in Eq. (1). On the other hand, hopping terms in  $H_{BdG}$  which connect  $I_L$  and  $I_R$  do not commute with the charging energy term. More general forms of the induced pairing, e.g. a spatial variation of the pairing term strength or different pairing symmetries, could easily be included.

If the fermionic quasiparticles are gapped and one is interested in the behavior of the system at frequencies  $\omega$  far below the excitation energy for quasiparticles, i.e.  $\omega \ll \Delta$ , then one may replace the Hamiltonian  $H_{BdG}$  with its phase-dependent ground state energy,

$$E_{\rm GS}(\phi) = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{n} \epsilon_n(\phi), \tag{5}$$

where  $\epsilon_n(\phi)$  are the positive energy eigenvalues of  $H_{BdG}^{-1}$ . For a weakly transparent junction, such as the tunnel oxide junctions used in Al-based superconducting devices, the energy  $E_{GS}(\phi)$  is well-approximated by the form  $-E_J \cos \phi$ . In this case, one recovers the canonical superconducting qubit Hamiltonian,  $H = E_c (N - N_g)^2 - E_J \cos(\phi)$ . In the "transmon" limit  $E_J \gg E_c$ , the low-energy excitations of the junction are quantized charge oscillations—due to Cooper-pair tunneling across the junction—with a characteristic plasma frequency,

$$\omega_p = \sqrt{8E_J E_c},\tag{6}$$

and (crucially for qubit applications) a slightly anharmonic spectrum.

If, on the other hand,  $H_{BdG}$  has low-energy quasiparticle excitations with energies  $\epsilon_n \leq \omega_p$ , this description is no longer valid. Any correct description must include both the bosonic and the fermionic low-energy degrees of freedom present in the Hamiltonian of Eq. (1). Low-energy fermionic excitations naturally appear if the system is driven into a topological superconducting phase, where zero-energy Majorana modes emerge at the spatial boundaries between trivial and topological regions in the system. Moreover, as the system undergoes the topological phase transition between the conventional and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>More precisely, the sum runs over the eigenvalues  $\epsilon_n(\phi)$  such that  $\epsilon_n(0) > 0$ , where the index n must be assigned such that the associated BdG eigenfunctions vary smoothly as  $\phi$  is varied.

the topological superconducting phase, the gap in the bulk of the system closes, giving rise to a continuum of states at energies below the plasma frequency. In general, one may expect sub-gap quasiparticles to arise quite generically in nanowire-based Josephson junctions as well as in junctions based on other systems engineered to support topological superconductivity, such as proximitized surfaces of topological insulators [77]. In these systems, many competing effects are involved, such as large magnetic fields, spin-orbit coupling, and interfaces between materials with very different properties, which can lead to complicated junction spectra even when the system is not tuned to the topological phase.

In a realistic model of a nanowire, the number of fermionic degrees of freedom appearing in  $H_{BdG}(\phi)$  may be too large to treat exactly. However, we expect that the effect of highenergy quasiparticles at energies  $\epsilon_n \gg \omega_p$  can be captured by their contribution to the phase-dependent ground state energy. Assuming the latter can be approximated by a cosine dispersion, we rewrite the Hamiltonian in Eq. (1) as

$$H = E_c (N + N_{f,L} - N_g)^2 - E_J^0 \cos(\phi) + \frac{1}{2} \mathbf{c}^{\dagger} H_{\text{BdG}}(\phi) \, \mathbf{c}, \tag{7}$$

where now the fermionic degrees of freedom **c** correspond to the low-energy degrees of freedom, and  $E_J^0$  accounts for the high-energy degrees of freedom.

#### 2.1 Experimental probes and parameters

The dynamics of the junction can be experimentally probed in a circuit quantum electrodynamics (cQED) setup [6], in which the junction is coupled to a microwave resonator cavity. The system is driven by an AC field, which corresponds to a time-dependent voltage  $V_g$  in Fig. 1,  $V_g(t) = V_g + \delta V_g(t)$ . This time-dependent voltage couples to the total charge operator on the left island,  $N_{\text{tot}} = N + N_{f,L}$ , leading to a small time-dependent contribution to the Hamiltonian,  $\delta H(t) = E_c N_{\text{tot}} (C/e) \delta V_g(t)$ . We will characterize the response of the system to this perturbation by the spectral function of the charge operator,

$$S_N(\omega) = \int dt \, e^{-i\omega t} \langle 0|N_{\text{tot}}(t)N_{\text{tot}}(0)|0\rangle = \sum_{\alpha} \delta(\omega - (E_{\alpha} - E_0)) |\langle \alpha|N_{\text{tot}}|0\rangle|^2 \,.$$
(8)

Here,  $|\alpha\rangle$  denotes an eigenstate of the system with energy  $E_{\alpha}$ , with  $\alpha = 0$  the ground state. The spectral function exhibits a peak at each transition energy of the system, with the intensity of the peak related to the matrix element of the total charge operator between the initial and final states of the transition.

We now discuss interesting parameter regimes for typical cQED circuits which we consider in our simulations. Transmon qubits typically operate in the regime  $E_J/E_c \approx 20$  or higher in order to suppress charge noise.  $E_c$  typically varies in the 200–500 MHz range, yielding plasma frequencies in the 5–10 GHz range. Gate-controlled nanowire junctions allow for a tunable  $E_J$  and thus allow a device to be operated not only in the transmon regime but also in a regime with lower  $E_J/E_c$ . The lower the ratio  $E_J/E_c$ , the larger the charge dispersion, i.e. the dependence of the energy levels on the dimensionless charge  $N_g$ . An intermediate ratio  $E_J/E_c \approx 5$  is interesting since, as shown in Refs. [60, 61], the presence of Majorana zero modes coupled across the junction is associated with distinct features in the charge dispersion.

#### 2.2 Gauge transformation

To study the model (1), it is useful to perform a unitary gauge transformation,  $H \mapsto UHU^{\dagger}$ , with [78]

$$U = e^{i\phi N_{f,L}/2}.$$
(9)

Under this gauge transformation, the number operator  $N = -2i\partial_{\phi}$  transforms as  $N \mapsto N - N_{f,L}$ . This simplifies the first term in Eq. (1), which after the transformation is given by  $E_c(N - N_g)^2$ . In addition, the fermion operators that belong to the left island transform as  $c_{i,\sigma} \mapsto e^{-i\phi/2}c_{i,\sigma}$ , while the fermions on the right island are unaffected by the transformation. Hence, after the transformation, the operators  $c_{i,\sigma}$  with  $i \in I_L$  are charge-neutral, while the operator N counts the total charge of the superconducting island and of the left part of the wire.

The effect of the transformation on the terms in  $H_{\text{BdG}}(\phi)$  is the following. The pairing terms on the left part of the wire, which initially take the form  $\Delta e^{i\phi}c_{i,\uparrow}c_{i,\downarrow}$ , lose their phase dependence and are given by  $\Delta c_{i,\uparrow}c_{i,\downarrow}$ . Meanwhile, terms describing hopping between the left and the right parts of the wire acquire phase dependence:  $c_{i,\sigma}^{\dagger}c_{j,\sigma'}$  with  $i \in I_L$  and  $j \in I_R$  becomes  $e^{i\phi/2}c_{i,\sigma}^{\dagger}c_{j,\sigma'}$ .

We must also discuss the effect of the gauge transformation on the wave functions. A complete basis for the Hilbert space of the model (1) is given by  $|n, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R\rangle$ , where  $\vec{n}_{L(R)}$  denotes the vector of occupation numbers for the fermionic degrees of freedom on the left (right) part of the wire, and  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$  is the number of *Cooper pairs* (counted from charge-neutrality) in the left superconductor, i.e.  $N|n, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R\rangle = 2n |n, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R\rangle$ . A generic many-body state is thus given (in the original gauge) as

$$|\Psi\rangle = \sum_{n,\vec{n}_L,\vec{n}_R} \Psi(n,\vec{n}_L,\vec{n}_R) |n,\vec{n}_L,\vec{n}_R\rangle.$$
(10)

Although we will eventually use this "number basis" in the numerics, it is convenient to temporarily work in the "phase basis", formed by the states

$$|\phi, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R\rangle = (2\pi)^{-1} \sum_n e^{i\phi n} |n, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R\rangle.$$
 (11)

The wave function coefficients in the phase basis are

$$\Psi(\phi, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R) = \sum_n e^{i\phi n} \Psi(n, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R).$$
(12)

They are  $2\pi$ -periodic:  $\Psi(\phi + 2\pi, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R) = \Psi(\phi, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R)$ . The action of the gauge operator U on a phase basis state is simply

$$U|\phi, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R\rangle = e^{i\phi n_L/2} |\phi, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R\rangle, \tag{13}$$

where  $n_L$  is the number of electron in the left island. Thus, the gauge transformation maps the state  $|\Psi\rangle$  to a new state,  $|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle = U|\Psi\rangle$ , with wavefunction coefficients

$$\tilde{\Psi}(\phi, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R) = e^{i\phi n_L/2} \Psi(\phi, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R).$$
(14)

Because of the extra phase factor, the boundary conditions for  $\tilde{\Psi}$  are periodic or antiperiodic depending on the parity of the number of fermions in the left island [79]:

$$\tilde{\Psi}(\phi + 2\pi, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R) = e^{i\pi n_L} \tilde{\Psi}(\phi, \vec{n}_L, \vec{n}_R).$$
(15)

With this new boundary condition, the spectrum of the operator  $N = -2i\partial_{\phi}$  changes from  $2\mathbb{Z}$  (in the original gauge) to  $\mathbb{Z}$  (in the new gauge). This is in agreement with the fact that, as mentioned above, N must now account for the *total* charge of the left island and not only for the part due to the paired electrons. However, this accounting is only consistent if the parity of N, which we refer to as the bosonic parity and denote by  $P_b = e^{i\pi N}$ , is the same as the parity of the number of (now charge-neutral) fermions on the left island,



Figure 2: Minimal model describing a nanowire in the topological phase, with Majorana zero modes,  $\gamma_{i=1,..,4}$ , at the ends of the topological superconducting regions.

 $P_{f,L} = e^{i\pi N_{f,L}}$ . That is, in the new gauge every physical state must obey the following constraint:

$$P_b|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle = P_{f,L}|\tilde{\Psi}\rangle. \tag{16}$$

Note that, since  $P_b = e^{i\pi N}$  is the operator that translates  $\phi$  by  $2\pi$ , the constraint (16) is simply a rewriting of (15) in a basis-independent form.

Finally, we comment on the effect of the gauge transformation on the calculation of the spectral function (8). Since, after the gauge transformation, N is the *total* charge on the left island, the correlation function that appears in the integral in Eq. (8) is now simply  $\langle N(t)N(0)\rangle$ .

# 3 Minimal model for a nanowire in the topological superconducting phase

We now turn to a minimal realization of Eq. (7), namely the case in which there is exactly one low-energy fermionic mode on each side of the junction. The setup is chosen to capture the essential ingredients of a nanowire in the topological phase, hosting one Majorana mode at each end of each topological segment. We denote the Majorana modes at the ends of the left (right) island by  $\gamma_{1,2}$  ( $\gamma_{3,4}$ ) as depicted in Fig. 2. Assuming the absence of additional low-energy fermionic quasiparticles, the effective Hamiltonian, written in the gauge where the boundary conditions of Eq. (15) hold, is given by:

$$H = H_J + H_\delta + H_M,\tag{17}$$

with

$$H_J = E_c (N - N_g)^2 - E_J \cos\phi, \qquad (18a)$$

$$H_{\delta} = \delta(i\gamma_1\gamma_2 + i\gamma_3\gamma_4), \tag{18b}$$

$$H_M = i\gamma_2\gamma_3 E_M \cos(\phi/2). \tag{18c}$$

The term  $H_{\delta}$  couples the Majorana modes within each island. Such a coupling can arise due to the finite length of each island, and it is chosen to be identical on both islands for simplicity. In the topological phase,  $\delta$  vanishes exponentially with the length of each island. The phase-dependent coupling  $E_M \cos(\phi/2)$  originates from single-electron tunneling across the junction. This model was introduced and studied by Ginossar and Grosfeld [60]. In the present work we discuss it in the context of the more general model (1), and address additional points that were not discussed in detail in Ref. [60].

To solve the model (17), we first deal with  $H_J$  and  $H_\delta$  separately, and then consider the effect of  $H_M$ , which couples the bosonic and fermionic excitations. The eigenfunctions of  $H_J$  are known exactly in terms of Mathieu functions (approximate eigenfunctions are also

immediate to find numerically). Anticipating the role of the boundary conditions (15), we will find eigenfunctions in the space of  $4\pi$ -periodic functions. The  $2\pi$ -periodicity of  $H_J$  implies that  $[H_J, P_b] = 0$ , and hence we can choose eigenstates to have well-defined bosonic parity. We denote the *m*-th energy eigenstate with even/odd bosonic parity by  $|m, \pm\rangle_b$ , and the corresponding energy by  $E_{m,\pm}$ . The wave functions  $\psi_{m,\pm}(\phi) = \langle \phi | m, \pm \rangle_b$ are given by

$$\psi_{m,\pm}(\phi) = \frac{e^{i(\phi N_g + \pi \nu_{m,\pm})/2}}{\sqrt{4\pi} \, i^m} \mathrm{me}_{\nu_{m,\pm}}\!\left(\!\frac{\phi - \pi}{2}, \frac{E_J}{2E_c}\!\right),\tag{19}$$

where  $me_{\nu}(z,q)$  is the Mathieu function with characteristic exponent  $\nu$ , and where

$$\nu_{m,\pm} = \frac{1}{2} \mp (-1)^m (m + \frac{1}{2}) - N_g.$$
<sup>(20)</sup>

The wave functions satisfy the boundary condition  $\psi_{m,\pm}(\phi+2\pi) = \pm \psi_{m,\pm}(\phi)$ . In the limit  $E_J \ll E_c$ , they reduce to normalized plane waves,  $\psi_{m,\pm}(\phi) \sim e^{ik_{m,\pm}\phi}/\sqrt{4\pi}$ , with  $k_{m,+} \in \mathbb{Z}$  and  $2k_{m,-} \in \mathbb{Z}$ . In the opposite limit  $E_J \gg E_c$ , the wavefunctions are localized near the minima of the potential  $-E_J \cos \phi$ , i.e. near  $\phi = 0$  and  $2\pi$ .

To describe the fermionic sector, we observe that two Majorana modes together form a fermionic mode, and define its occupation as  $n_{ij} = (1 + i\gamma_i\gamma_j)/2$ . A basis for the fermionic Hilbert space can thus be obtained by arranging the Majorana modes into pairs and specifying the occupations of the pairs. We focus on the sector with even total fermion parity, and take the pairs of Majorana modes to be those in the same superconducting region, such that the basis states also have well-defined fermion parity in each island. Then, the two possible states are  $|n_{12} = n_{34} = 0\rangle$  and  $|n_{12} = n_{34} = 1\rangle$ .

We now define a basis for the full Hilbert space describing both the bosonic and the fermionic sectors, using states which obey the constraint in Eq. (16):

$$|m, +\rangle = |m, +\rangle_b \otimes |n_{12} = n_{34} = 0\rangle,$$
 (21a)

$$|m, -\rangle = |m, -\rangle_b \otimes |n_{12} = n_{34} = 1\rangle.$$
 (21b)

These states have equal boson parity and fermion parity on each island; for the remainder of this section, we will refer to this as island parity. The Hamiltonian  $H_J + H_{\delta}$  is diagonal in this basis; the state  $|m, p\rangle$  has energy  $E_{m,p} - 2p\delta$ , where  $p = \pm 1$  is the island parity. The four lowest-energy states in the regime with  $\delta \ll \omega_p$   $(m = 0, 1 \text{ and } p = \pm)$  are shown schematically in Fig. 3(a), illustrating the parity constraint.

The coupling term  $H_M$  is entirely off-diagonal in this basis, since it couples states of opposite island parity. Its nonzero matrix elements are

$$\langle m, + | H_M | m', - \rangle = -\eta_{m,m'} E_M, \qquad (22)$$

$$\eta_{m,m'} = \int_0^{4\pi} d\phi \,\psi_{m,+}^*(\phi) \cos(\phi/2) \psi_{m',-}(\phi). \tag{23}$$

In the limit  $E_J \gg E_c$ , an asymptotic analysis of the integral in (23) shows that the dominant matrix elements are the diagonal ones,  $\eta_{m,m} = 1 - O(z)$ , where  $z = \sqrt{2E_c/E_J} \ll 1$ . The matrix elements in which m and m' differ by an even integer  $2\ell$  are subdominant,  $\eta_{m-\ell,m+\ell} = O(z^{\ell})$ . The matrix elements in which m and m' differ by an odd integer,  $\eta_{m,m+2\ell+1}$ , are exponentially small in the ratio  $E_J/E_c$ . They vanish identically when  $N_g$  is an integer and are largest when  $N_g$  is half-integer.

The low-energy spectrum as a function of  $N_g$  is shown in Fig. 3(b) in the two limits of large  $\delta \gg \omega_p$  (left panel) and  $\delta = 0$  (right panel). The colored dashed lines correspond to the spectrum for  $E_M = 0$ , while the solid black lines correspond to the spectrum in the presence of a finite  $E_M$ . The dispersion of energy with  $N_g$  can be understood in



Figure 3: (a) Schematic representation of the basis states defined in Eq. (21) for m = 0, 1, in terms of the  $4\pi$ -periodic bosonic wavefunctions  $\psi_{m,\pm}(\phi)$ , and the occupations of the four Majorana modes present in the system. (b) The energy spectrum of the Hamiltonian (17), as a function of  $N_g$ , for large  $\delta \gtrsim \omega_p$  (left panel) and for  $\delta = 0$  (right panel), with junction parameters set to  $E_J/E_c = 5$ . The colored dashed lines correspond to the spectrum for  $E_M = 0$ , where the eigenstates are precisely the states sketched in panel (a), while the solid black lines are obtained for  $E_M/E_c = 0.3$ . (c) Excitation spectrum as a function of  $\delta/\omega_p$  for  $N_g = 0$ , and the spectral function at  $\delta = 5\omega_p$  (blue) and  $\delta = 0$  (red). The spectral function is convolved with a Gaussian with  $\sigma/\omega_p = 10^{-2}$ .

terms of instanton tunneling processes between the two minima of the potential at  $\phi = 0$ and  $2\pi$  (quantum phase slips), and has a magnitude proportional to  $e^{-\sqrt{8E_J/E_c}}$ . The dispersion of levels with opposite island parity is shifted by one unit along  $N_g$ , leading to level crossings at half-integer values of  $N_g$  at  $\delta = 0$ , see right panel of Fig. 3b.  $H_M$ introduces a coupling proportional to  $E_M \eta_{m,m}(N_g)$  between states of opposite parity, leading to avoided crossings at the degeneracy points.

We now study the behavior of the excitation spectrum for a choice of parameters that mimics driving the system from a trivial and fully gapped superconducting phase into a topological phase with well-separated Majorana zero modes. Fixing  $N_g = 0$  and  $E_J/E_c = 5$ , we vary the coupling between the Majorana modes on the same island from a large value  $\delta \gg \omega_p$  to a small value  $\delta \ll \omega_p$ , and compare the excitation spectrum with  $E_M = 0$  to the one with a small but finite  $E_M \ll \omega_p$ . The resulting spectra are shown in Fig. 3(c).

For large  $\delta \gg \omega_p$ , the ground state is  $|0, +\rangle$  and all the states with odd island parity,  $|m, -\rangle$ , are at high energy. The spectrum of the junction resembles that of a trivial Josephson junction, with level spacing set by  $\omega_p$ , up to anharmonic corrections. When  $\delta \approx \omega_p/4$ , there are degeneracies in the spectrum between states  $|m, -\rangle$  and  $|m+1, +\rangle$ . At finite  $E_M$  the coupling between these states is proportional to  $\eta_{m+1,m}$ , and hence vanishes for  $N_g = 0$ . For  $\delta \ll \omega_p$ , the two states in each doublet,  $|m, \pm\rangle$ , get closer in energy. In the limit  $\delta = 0$  the energy splitting between these states is set by the larger of the two energy scales  $E_M$  and the splitting due to charge dispersion,  $|E_{m,+} - E_{m,-}|$ . Note that for the doublets with odd m, one has  $E_{m,-} < E_{m,+}$  at  $N_g = 0$ , and thus the state with odd island parity crosses the one with even parity in energy as  $\delta$  is decreased. In Fig. 3(c) this can be seen as the crossing of the lines corresponding to  $|1, +\rangle$  (red) and  $|1, -\rangle$  (green). At finite  $E_M$ , the coupling between these states gives rise to an avoided crossing between them, with size of order  $\eta_{m,m} E_M$ .

Using the excitation spectrum, we calculate the spectral function (8) for  $\delta \gg \omega_p$  and  $\delta = 0$  (see right panel of Fig. 3(c)). When  $\delta \gg \omega_p$ , the ground state is simply  $|0, +\rangle$ . Since the operator N can only couple states with the same parity, only the spectral lines within the even parity sector are observed in the spectral response. Once different parity states couple due to finite  $E_M$ , additional spectral lines can be observed. In particular, for  $\delta = 0$ , both spectral lines in the m = 1 manifold can be observed. Deep in the harmonic limit, when  $|E_{m,+} - E_{m,-}| \to 0$ , the eigenstates are superpositions of states with well-defined fermionic parity of the junction (i.e. occupation of  $n_{23}$ ), and due to the total fermionic parity constraint also of  $n_{14}$ . As the charge operator N acts locally at the junction, it cannot change the occupation of  $n_{14}$ , and only a single spectral line is visible again. For a further discussion of this limit, see Sec. 5.2.

### 4 Numerical simulations

Building on the picture developed in the previous sections, we now turn to a numerical study, using DMRG and TEBD, of the spectral function defined in Eq. (8). We will perform the study on a microscopic model that allows us to treat the behavior both in the topological phase and in the vicinity of the topological phase transition, as well as to examine the effect of additional Andreev subgap states in the junction both in the topological and non-topological regime.

Numerical simulations presented in this work were performed using the ITensor library [80].

#### 4.1 Lattice model and numerical techniques

We model the system as a spinful wire with Rashba spin-orbit coupling that is proximitycoupled to an s-wave superconductor. A large enough Zeeman field perpendicular to the direction of the spin-orbit coupling drives the system into the topological superconducting phase [81, 82]. To simplify the numerics, we will consider a single spinful band, while additional modes that can be present in a real system will be accounted for by the term  $-E_J^0 \cos \phi$  in the Hamiltonian (7). Note that the band which is considered explicitly will also contribute to the Josephson coupling across the junction due to its ground state energy dispersion with phase, which (in the limit of small transmission through the junction) can be approximated by  $-E_J^1 \cos(\phi)$ . The total Josephson coupling is then given by  $E_J = E_J^0 + E_J^1$ . In practice, for parameters discussed in the rest of this section  $E_J^1 \ll E_J^0$ , and hence  $E_J \approx E_J^0$ .

The continuum version of the normal part of the BdG Hamiltonian is given by

$$H_0 = \frac{k_x^2}{2m} - \mu + \alpha k_x \sigma_y + B\sigma_x.$$
<sup>(24)</sup>

In our numerical simulations we use a lattice description of the system. To this end, we introduce the tight-binding parameters corresponding to the hopping amplitude,  $t = 1/(2ma^2)$ , and the spin-orbit coupling,  $v = \alpha/a$ , where a is the lattice constant (see Appendix A for the explicit tight-binding Hamiltonian). Unless otherwise specificed, all energies hereafter are measured in units of  $\Delta$ .

We describe the system in the gauge introduced in Sec. 2.2, where the Hilbert space consists of a lattice of fermionic degrees of freedom and a bosonic degree of freedom describing the total charge on the floating island. We represent this bosonic mode in the charge basis and as a single additional site. The occupation of this charge mode depends on the ratio  $E_J/E_c$ , but the number fluctuations grow slowly,  $\langle \delta N^2 \rangle \sim (E_J/E_c)^{1/2}$  for  $E_J > E_c$  [4], so in practice we find that truncating to 10–20 charge states yields sufficiently small error. The charging energy term acts only on the bosonic charge state, which is coupled to the fermionic modes via the hopping terms between the left and the right parts of the wire, i.e. via  $e^{i\phi/2}c^{\dagger}_{i,\sigma}c_{j,\sigma'}$  with  $i \in I_L$ ,  $j \in I_R$  (recall that in the charge basis the operator  $e^{i\phi/2}$  simply changes the charge by one). Hence, if the charge site is placed at the boundary between the left and the right part of the wire, the Hamiltonian is local, simplifying the numerical study. The constraint introduced by the boundary conditions (15) is handled by defining a conserved  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  quantum number  $P_b P_{f,L} = 1$ .

To obtain the spectral function  $S_N(\omega)$  as defined in Eq. (8) we first obtain the ground state  $|0\rangle$  of the system using DMRG. We then perform time evolution of the state  $|\tilde{0}\rangle \equiv N|0\rangle$  in order to obtain the real-time correlation function  $\langle 0|N(t)N(0)|0\rangle = e^{-iE_0t}\langle \tilde{0}|e^{iHt}|\tilde{0}\rangle$ For the time evolution, we use TEBD with a 4th order Suzuki-Trotter decomposition with a time step of dt = 0.02, truncating the MPS wavefunction to bond dimension of  $M_{\text{max}} = 50$ and truncation error  $\epsilon_{\text{tr}} = 10^{-7}$ . We note that similar numerical techniques could be used to characterize the correlation function for some other initial state, such as a low-lying excited state or even a mixed state. This may be of interest to describe experimental situations where finite temperature or non-equilibrium effects lead to a finite occupation of excited states. The computational cost of this time evolution is heavily dominated by the terms of the Hamiltonian that involve the bosonic degree of freedom, which has a large on-site Hilbert space dimension and thus limits the bond dimension we can treat. To obtain the spectral function in real frequencies, we typically compute the real-time correlation function up to times  $t_f \simeq 400$  and use linear prediction methods [83–85] to extrapolate the real-time correlation function to times  $\sim 2t_f$ . We then apply a Gaussian



Figure 4: (a) Short junction (weak-link) model. The junction comprises a single link on which the hopping and the spin-orbit coupling are reduced by a factor  $\kappa < 1$  compared to their values in the bulk. (b) Spectral function obtained with DMRG and TEBD for the weak-link model, as a function of the Zeeman energy B for  $N_g = 0$ . Junction parameters in units of  $\Delta$  are  $E_c = 0.1$ ,  $E_J^0 = 0.5$ , and wire tight-binding parameters are t = 1.5, v = 2,  $\mu = 0$ ,  $\kappa = 0.1$ . The length of each part of the wire is  $N_x = 40$ . In the trivial phase, for  $B/\Delta \leq B_c/\Delta = 1$ , a single spectral line is seen, corresponding to the plasma frequency. As the system enters the topological phase, a second spectral line appears, and an avoided crossing between the two can be observed (see main text for further discussion). The red dashed lines correspond, for  $B < B_c$ , to the spectral lines expected for a conventional Josephson junction, and for  $B > B_c$ , to those expected for a junction deep in the topological phase. The latter are obtained using the minimal model given by the Hamiltonian (17) (see main text for more details).

windowing function and finally perform the Fourier transformation. This allows us to reach a frequency resolution of order  $10^{-2}\omega_p$  in the parameter regime we consider.

We consider two different models for the junction, corresponding to the limits of a short and a finite-length junction, that will be described in detail below.

#### 4.2 Short junction (weak-link model)

We start from the short junction limit, valid for junctions much shorter than the superconducting coherence length, in which the junction can be modeled as a single weak link between the islands. All hopping terms on this link are reduced by a factor  $\kappa < 1$  compared to their values in the bulk. The transmission of the junction, and hence  $E_M$ , is determined by  $\kappa$ ; for small  $\kappa$ ,  $E_M$  is proportional to  $\kappa$ . This setup is shown schematically in Fig. 4(a). The exact tight-binding Hamiltonian is given in Appendix A.

In Fig. 4(b), we plot the spectral function obtained for this model, as a function of the Zeeman energy B, for  $N_g = 0$  and  $E_J^0/E_c = 5$ . In the trivial phase, for  $B \leq B_c$ , a single spectral line is present (in the frequency range shown) at a frequency  $\omega \approx \omega_p$ , as expected. As the Zeeman energy is increased and the wire is driven into the topological phase, a second spectral line appears due to finite  $E_M$  as discussed in Sec. 3. The avoided



Figure 5: Spectral function obtained with DMRG and TEBD, for the weak-link model, as a function of the Zeeman energy B for  $N_g = 0$ . Junction parameters in units of  $\Delta$  are  $E_c = 0.1$ ,  $E_J^0 = 0.5$ , and wire tight-binding parameters are t = 1.5, v = 0.6,  $\mu = 0$ ,  $\kappa = 0.1$ . The length of each part of the wire is  $N_x = 40$ . White solid lines are the energies of 2-quasiparticle excitations obtained from the BdG Hamiltonian for a phase difference of  $\phi = 0$  between the superconducting islands. Around the phase transition point  $B_c/\Delta = 1$ , as the bulk gap is closing, multiple 2-quasiparticle states cross the plasma frequency. However, the effect of these states on the spectral function is very small. The inset shows a zoom-in on the region close to the phase transition, on a logarithmic color scale.

crossing between the two spectral lines in Fig. 4(b), which can be observed close to the topological phase transition at  $B_c/\Delta = 1$ , is reminiscent of the avoided crossing between the states  $|1, +\rangle$  and  $|1, -\rangle$  in Fig. 3(b).

To validate our numerical results, we overlay on the spectral function the spectral lines expected deep in the trivial and the topological phase, obtained using the minimal model discussed in Sec. 3. These are plotted as red dashed lines in Fig. 4(b). For the trivial phase ( $B < B_c$ ), the position of the spectral line is calculated from  $H_J$  of Eq. (18a) with Josephson energy set to  $E_J^0$ . For the topological phase ( $B > B_c$ ), we use the the Hamiltonian (17) with  $\delta = 0$  and a value of  $E_M$  determined numerically from the  $4\pi$ -periodic component of the ground state energy deep in the topological phase (more specifically, at  $B/\Delta = 2$ ), as explained in detail in Appendix B. As can be seen, our numerical results indeed agree very well with these values in both limits.

#### 4.2.1 Topological phase transition

The finite-size gap at the transition is determined by the spin-orbit coupling strength as  $\epsilon \sim \alpha \Delta/(BL)$  (see Ref. [86] for details). For the parameters used to obtain Fig. 4, we have  $\epsilon \sim \omega_p$ . To probe the response of the system closer to the continuum limit we consider a smaller spin-orbit coupling, such that many states cross the plasma frequency close to the topological phase transition, but still large enough to have a sizable gap in the topological region. However, we still do not observe any significant features in the spectral response associated with the gap closing, as can be seen in Fig. 5, where we also plot the energies of the two-quasiparticle excitations on top of the spectral function. We attribute this to the fact that the critical states have weak dependence on the phase difference at the junction, and thus small matrix elements of the charge operator N which determines the spectral states have we for this observation is that the critical states



Figure 6: (a) Finite-length junction model. Sites depicted in blue correspond to the two parts of the nanowire which are proximitized. The orange sites in the middle region are not subject to a superconducting pairing term, but otherwise have the same model parameters as the rest of the wire. The hopping and the spin-orbit coupling between the proximity-coupled left (right) part of the wire and the normal junction region are reduced by a factor  $\kappa_{L(R)}$  compared to their values in the bulk. (b) The spectral function for a finite-length junction model as a function of the Zeeman energy B for  $N_g = 0$ . Junction parameters are  $E_c = 0.1, E_J^0 = 0.5, N_g = 0$ , and wire tight-binding parameters are t = 1.5,  $v = 2, \mu = 0, \kappa_L = \kappa_R = 0.3$ . The length of each part of the wire that is coupled to a superconductor is  $N_x = 30$ , and the length of the junction is W = 6. Red dashed lines, plotted on top of the spectral function for  $B < B_c$   $(B > B_c)$ , are the spectral lines expected deep in the trivial (topological) phase (see main text for more details). White solid lines are the energies of 2-quasiparticle excitations obtained from the BdG Hamiltonian for a phase difference of  $\phi = 0$  between the superconducting islands.

are delocalized throughout the entire wire length, and thus have a limited support close to the junction.

#### 4.3 Finite-length junction

We now consider a finite-length junction, which is modeled as a finite segment of length W of normal (non-superconducting) wire. The hopping and the spin-orbit coupling between the left (right) superconducting region of the wire and the junction is reduced by a factor  $\kappa_{L(R)}$  compared to their values in the bulk. The exact tight-binding description of the model is given in Appendix A and is shown schematically in Fig. 6(a).

In Fig. 6(b) we plot the spectral function obtained for this model. We find that in this case the structure of the spectral function is more complicated with additional spectral lines appearing both in the trivial and in the topological phase. To understand this spectral function, we first obtain the spectrum expected on the basis of the minimal model of Sec. 3 deep in the trivial and topological phase, as we did for the short junction case (see previous

sub-section for more details). The red dashed lines plotted on top of the spectral function for  $B < B_c$   $(B > B_c)$  correspond to this spectrum. In addition, we plot as white solid lines the energies of two-quasiparticle excitations, obtained from the tight-binding BdG Hamiltonian at a phase difference of  $\phi = 0$  between the superconducting islands, as a function of B. These are the fermionic excitations (in the even parity sector) originating from the second term in the Hamiltonian (1), neglecting the dynamics of the field  $\phi$  and the finite charging energy. It can be clearly seen that the lines in the spectral response originate from avoided crossings between these two types of excitations. In Sec. 5 below, we will present a perturbative approach that will allow us to understand this coupling and to calculate the avoided crossings in the harmonic limit, i.e. for  $E_J/E_c \to \infty$ .

# 5 Effective theory for the coupling between bosonic and fermionic modes

We now examine the observed avoided crossing betweens the bosonic plasma mode and fermionic subgap states in more detail. To this end, in Sec. 5.1 we develop a perturbative theory in the harmonic limit. In Sec. 5.2 we discuss non-perturbative couplings that cannot be captured by the perturbative expansion, and show their effect on the spectrum of the problem using a simple model.

#### 5.1 Harmonic expansion

We start from the Hamiltonian (7), where we assumed that the effect of the high-energy quasiparticles is captured by their contribution to the phase dependent ground state energy that can be approximated by a cosine dispersion  $-E_J^0 \cos(\phi)$ . In the limit  $E_J^0 \gg E_c$ , phase fluctuations are small and centered around  $\phi = 0$ . Therefore, we can ignore the fact that  $\phi$  is a compact variable, and thus also the periodic or anti-periodic boundary conditions (15). In this approximation, the  $N_g$ -dependence of the Hamiltonian can be "gauged away" by generalizing the gauge transformation (9) to  $U = e^{i\phi(N_{f,L}-N_g)/2}$  and the dependence of the eigenvalues on  $N_q$  is lost.

Expanding the cosine dispersion to lowest order in  $\phi$ , we denote by  $H_{0,b}$  the resulting harmonic oscillator Hamiltonian acting on the bosonic degree of freedom,

$$H_{0,b} = E_c N^2 + \frac{1}{2} E_J^0 \phi^2 = \omega_p^0 \left( a^{\dagger} a + \frac{1}{2} \right).$$
(25)

Here  $\omega_p^0 = \sqrt{8E_J^0 E_c}$ , and  $a^{\dagger}$  and a are harmonic oscillator raising and lowering operators, respectively. We will denote the eigenstates of  $H_{0,b}$  as  $|m\rangle$ , where m is the occupation level of the harmonic oscillator.

We now expand  $H_{BdG}(\phi)$  around  $\phi = 0$ ,

$$\mathbf{c}^{\dagger} H_{\text{BdG}}(\phi) \mathbf{c} = \mathbf{c}^{\dagger} \left[ H_{\text{BdG}}(0) + \phi \, H_{\text{BdG}}'(0) + \cdots \right] \mathbf{c}.$$
(26)

We denote the zeroth order term in this expansion by  $H_{0,f}$  and diagonalize it to obtain

$$H_{0,f} = \frac{1}{2} \mathbf{c}^{\dagger} H_{\text{BdG}}(0) \, \mathbf{c} = \sum_{i} \epsilon_{i} \left( \Gamma_{i}^{\dagger} \Gamma_{i} - \frac{1}{2} \right).$$
<sup>(27)</sup>

Here, the operators  $\Gamma_i^{\dagger}(\Gamma_i)$  create (annihilate) quasiparticle excitations with non-negative energies  $\epsilon_i$ . We define a corresponding Nambu spinor  $\Gamma^{\dagger} = (\Gamma_i^{\dagger}, \Gamma_i)$  and denote the singleparticle unitary that diagonalizes  $H_{BdG}(0)$  by V, i.e.  $\mathbf{c} = V \mathbf{\Gamma}$ . We will denote the



Figure 7: (a) Excitation spectrum and (b) spectral function obtained using the harmonic expansion for a finite-length junction with the same parameters as in Fig. 6. The black dashed lines in (a) correspond to the excitation energies of the unperturbed Hamiltonian, while the blue solid lines are obtained including the perturbation to lowest order in  $\phi$ . The truncated basis used here consists of two lowest energy harmonic oscillator states and two-quasiparticle fermionic states constructed from four lowest energy single-particle states. For presentation purposes we plot the spectral function in (b) convolved with a Gaussian with  $\sigma = 5 \times 10^{-3}$ .

eigenstates of  $H_{0,f}$  as  $|\vec{\nu}\rangle$ , where  $\vec{\nu} = (\nu_i)$ , with  $\nu_i \in \{0, 1\}$ , is the vector of occupations of the quasiparticle levels. In particular, the ground state will be denoted as  $|\vec{0}\rangle$ . The excited states are then given explicitly as  $|\vec{\nu}\rangle = \prod_i (\Gamma_i^{\dagger})^{\nu_i} |\vec{0}\rangle$ .

We take the sum  $H_0 = H_{0,b} + H_{0,f}$  as the unperturbed Hamiltonian for the problem. Note that since  $H_{0,b(f)}$  acts solely on the bosonic (fermionic) degrees of freedom, the eigenstates of  $H_0$  are simply the tensor products  $|m, \vec{\nu}\rangle \equiv |m\rangle \otimes |\vec{\nu}\rangle$ . Their unperturbed energies are given by

$$E_{m,\vec{\nu}} = m\omega_p^0 + \sum_i \nu_i \epsilon_i + \text{const.}$$
(28)

The second term in the expansion (26) acts as a perturbation to  $H_0$ , which we denote as  $\delta H$ . This term introduces a coupling between the bosonic and fermionic degrees of freedom. Noting that the phase  $\phi$  has the representation  $\phi = \sqrt{z}(a + a^{\dagger})$ , where  $z = (2E_c/E_J^0)^{1/2}$  is a small parameter, and using the basis  $|\vec{\nu}\rangle$  for the fermionic states,  $\delta H$  can be written as

$$\delta H = \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{z}(a+a^{\dagger})\,\boldsymbol{\Gamma}^{\dagger} \left[ V^{\dagger} H_{\text{BdG}}^{\prime}(0)V \right] \boldsymbol{\Gamma}.$$
(29)

The matrix elements of  $H'_{BdG}(0)$  are related to the dispersion of the quasiparticle levels with the phase across the junction, and hence to the current carried by these levels. The perturbation  $\delta H$  introduces a coupling between the states  $|m, \vec{\nu}\rangle$  and  $|m', \vec{\nu}'\rangle$  when  $m' - m = \pm 1$ , with a matrix element proportional to  $\langle \vec{\nu} | \mathbf{\Gamma}^{\dagger} [V^{\dagger} H'_{BdG}(0) V] \mathbf{\Gamma} | \vec{\nu}' \rangle$ .

The problem can now be easily tackled numerically, solving the Hamiltonian  $H_0 + \delta H$ with a truncated basis consisting of low-energy many-body states. The spectral function  $S_N(\omega)$  of Eq. (8) can also be computed numerically using that, in the harmonic limit,  $N = i(a^{\dagger} - a)/\sqrt{z}$ . The spectrum and the spectral function calculated for the finite-length junction model (see Sec. 4.3) using this approach are plotted in Fig. 7, for the same model parameters as in Fig. 6.

Comparing Figs. 6 and 7, we find that many of the qualitative features appearing in the spectral function are reproduced within the harmonic expansion. In particular, the characteristic behavior of the spectral function near avoided level crossings can be easily understood. For concreteness, consider a crossing between the unperturbed levels  $|1, \vec{0}\rangle$  and

 $|0, \vec{\nu}\rangle$  as the magnetic field *B* is tuned through some value  $B_0$ . Near the crossing, we may approximate the unperturbed energies as  $E_{1,\vec{0}}(B) \approx \omega_p^0$  and  $E_{0,\vec{\nu}}(B) \approx \omega_p^0 + 2\lambda(B - B_0)$ , where  $2\lambda \equiv E'_{0,\vec{\nu}}(B_0)$ . Including the perturbation  $\delta H$  and solving the resulting two-level problem, we obtain hybridized eigenstates of the form  $|\pm\rangle = a_{\pm}(B)|1,\vec{0}\rangle + b_{\pm}(B)|0,\vec{\nu}\rangle$ with energies

$$E_{\pm}(B) = \omega_p^0 + \lambda(B - B_0) \pm \sqrt{\lambda^2 (B - B_0)^2 + z\zeta^2},$$
(30)

where  $\zeta = |\langle \vec{0} | \mathbf{\Gamma}^{\dagger} [V^{\dagger} H'_{\text{BdG}}(0) V] \mathbf{\Gamma} | \vec{\nu} \rangle|$ . The brightness of the spectral line corresponding to the transition  $|0\rangle \rightarrow |\pm\rangle$ , where  $|0\rangle$  denotes the ground state, is proportional to  $|\langle \pm |N|0\rangle|^2$ . This matrix element is just  $|a_{\pm}(B)|^2/z$ :

$$|\langle \pm |N|0\rangle|^2 = \frac{1}{2z} \left(1 \mp \frac{\lambda(B - B_0)}{\sqrt{\lambda^2(B - B_0)^2 + z\zeta^2}}\right).$$
 (31)

The intensity of the two spectral lines is thus identical at the degeneracy point,  $B = B_0$ , and becomes more and more asymmetrical away from the degeneracy point.

At the same time, since Fig. 6 was obtained for  $E_J^0/E_c = 5$ , i.e. not very deep in the harmonic limit, some features are not captured correctly. First, in Fig. 7 the plasma frequency is higher than Fig. 6. This discrepancy, which also shifts the exact positions of some of the avoided crossings, can be explained by the anharmonic correction to the plasma frequency that is brought by the fourth-order expansion of  $-E_J^0 \cos \phi$ ,  $\delta \omega_p^0 \approx -E_c$  [4], and which is automatically included in the MPS simulations of Sec. 4. Second, we note the level crossing at  $B/\Delta \approx 2.7$  and  $\omega/\Delta \approx 0.6$  in Fig. 7, which is avoided in Fig. 6 (near  $B/\Delta \approx 2.3$  and  $\omega/\Delta \approx 0.5$ ). The fact that this crossing is not avoided within the harmonic expansion can be understood as follows. Since  $\phi$  appears in  $H_{BdG}(\phi)$  only in the phases of the terms that hop fermions between the left and right parts of the wire, the perturbative couplings in  $\delta H$  only involve fermion quasiparticle levels with support at the junction and are thus local. On the other hand, we find that the two states involved in the crossing differ in the occupation of fermion modes far away from the junction and thus cannot be coupled in the harmonic expansion. In Sec. 5.2, we will discuss how the avoided crossing can be understood in terms of non-perturbative effects. To show that both discrepancies are due to the relatively low value of  $E_J^0/E_c$ , in Appendix C we compare the spectral function obtained using the exact MPS simulation and the one obtained using the harmonic expansion for a higher value  $E_J^0/E_c = 20$ , and show that there is an excellent agreement between the two.

Finally, we note that in principle it should be possible to systematically improve the perturbative expansion in z by including the higher-order terms which were so far neglected in Eq. (26) as well as in the expansion of the cosine potential. In general, the *n*-th order term introduces a coupling between the states  $|m, \vec{\nu}\rangle$  and  $|m', \vec{\nu}'\rangle$  with  $|m' - m| \leq n$ . In addition, it can cause a shift in the eigenvalues, even away from level crossings. However, in order to be consistent, the expansion would have to take into account the contribution of the low-energy fermionic degrees of freedom to the plasma frequency as well as the coupling between the low- and high-energy degrees of freedom which were separated in Eq. (7); thus, it appears to be a challenging approach.

#### 5.2 Non-perturbative couplings

We now address the non-perturbative couplings that are not captured within the harmonic expansion. As mentioned in passing in Sec. 3, non-perturbative corrections arise due to quantum phase slips between the minima of the potential energy at  $\phi = 0$  and  $\phi = 2\pi$ . In the case of the standard qubit Hamiltonian  $E_c(N - N_q)^2 - E_J \cos \phi$ , it is well-known



Figure 8: Spectrum of the Hamiltonian (32) projected onto the low-energy subspace, for  $E_J/E_c = 5$ ,  $E_M/E_c = 1$ . We take  $\epsilon(B) = \bar{\omega} + \lambda(B/B_0 - 1)$  with  $\lambda/E_c = 3$  and the coupling  $\zeta = 0.1$ . Black dashed lines correspond to the spectrum of  $\tilde{H}$ , while the blue solid lines correspond to the spectrum of  $\tilde{H} + \tilde{H}_{\zeta}$ . In (a) we artificially set the magnitude of the charge dispersion  $\delta_1$  to zero, thus neglecting all non-perturbative corrections, while in (b) the spectrum with finite  $\delta_1$ is plotted. Once non-perturbative corrections are taken into account, hybridization between  $|e_+\rangle$  and  $|e_-\rangle$  (due to finite charge dispersion) results in the avoided crossing between the hybridized states  $|\tilde{e}_{\pm}\rangle$  and  $|f_{\pm}\rangle$ .

that, in the limit  $E_J \gg E_c$ , quantum phase slips give rise to the charge dispersion of the energy levels with magnitude  $\propto e^{-\sqrt{8E_J/E_c}}$  [4]. This effect is, for instance, visible in the energy spectra of Fig. 3(b). These corrections are non-perturbative, as manifested by their singular dependence  $\propto e^{-c/z}$  on the expansion parameter z of the previous Section.

In this Section, we examine in detail an example for how these non-perturbative corrections can prominently affect the microwave response in the topological phase. In particular, we show that non-perturbative effects can resolve level crossings that are not resolved perturbatively, leading to the appearance of avoided crossings in the spectral response. The basic physics of this phenomenon is as follows: consider a level crossing between two given states  $|e_+\rangle$  and  $|f_+\rangle$ , as in Fig. 8(a), which are not coupled by perturbative terms local at the junction. If non-perturbative effects cause  $|e_+\rangle$  to hybridize with a third state  $|e_-\rangle$  that does couple perturbatively to  $|f_+\rangle$ , this will lead to a non-perturbative avoided crossing, as seen in Fig. 8(b).

As a concrete example, we extend the minimal model presented in Sec. 3 to include an additional fermionic mode localized (for simplicity) on the right island. We assume that this mode couples to the Majorana mode on the left island via single-particle tunneling across the junction. The Hamiltonian is then given by

$$H = H_J + H_M + H_\epsilon + H_\zeta, \tag{32}$$

where

$$H_J = E_c N^2 - E_J \cos\phi, \tag{33a}$$

$$H_M = i\gamma_2\gamma_3 E_M \cos(\phi/2), \tag{33b}$$

$$H_{\epsilon} = \epsilon \, c^{\dagger} c, \tag{33c}$$

$$H_{\zeta} = i\zeta \,\gamma_2 \big(c \,e^{i\phi/2} + \text{h.c.}\big),\tag{33d}$$

and we have implicitly set  $N_g = 0$ . Here,  $c^{\dagger}(c)$  is the creation (annihilation) operator for the extra fermionic mode,  $\epsilon$  is its energy, and  $\zeta$  is its coupling strength to the Majorana mode on the left island. We assume that the energy  $\epsilon$  is comparable to the plasma frequency  $\omega_p$ , and that it can be tuned by an external parameter (such as the Zeeman energy B, as in the previous section). Writing the additional fermion operator in terms of Majorana operators,  $c = (\gamma_5 + i\gamma_6)/2$ , we rewrite  $H_{\zeta}$  as

$$H_{\zeta} = i\zeta \gamma_2 \big(\gamma_5 \cos(\phi/2) - \gamma_6 \sin(\phi/2)\big). \tag{34}$$

Analogously to the basis defined in Eq. (21) that was used to study the four-Majorana model in Sec. 3, we can define a basis for the full Hilbert space of this model that satisfies the parity constraint (16) and diagonalizes  $H_J + H_{\epsilon}$ :

$$|m; n_{12}, n_{34}, n_c\rangle = |m, (-1)^{n_{12}}\rangle_b \otimes |n_{12}, n_{34}, n_c\rangle.$$
(35)

Here,  $|m, \pm\rangle_b$  are the bosonic states defined in Sec. 3 and correspond to the *m*-th energy eigenstate of  $H_J$  with even/odd bosonic parity and energy  $E_{m,\pm}$ ;  $n_{12}$  and  $n_{34}$  are the occupation numbers encoded in the MZMs of the left and right island,  $n_{ij} = (1 + i\gamma_i\gamma_j)/2$ ; and  $n_c$  is the occupation number of the extra fermionic mode.

In the harmonic limit  $E_J/E_c \to \infty$ ,  $\delta_m \equiv E_{m,+} - E_{m,-} \to 0$  and thus, for each m, the states with different  $n_{12}$  but equal  $n_c$  become degenerate eigenstates of  $H_J + H_{\epsilon}$ . Furthermore, in this limit,  $H_M$  has non-vanishing matrix elements only between states with the same m. Restricting our discussion to low energies (namely, to states with energies up to order  $\omega_p$ ), in the harmonic limit the eigenstates of  $H_J + H_{\epsilon} + H_M$  are given by:

$$|g_{\pm}\rangle \equiv \frac{|0;000\rangle \pm |0;110\rangle}{\sqrt{2}},\tag{36a}$$

$$|e_{\pm}\rangle \equiv \frac{|1;000\rangle \pm |1;110\rangle}{\sqrt{2}},\tag{36b}$$

$$|f_{\pm}\rangle \equiv \frac{|0;011\rangle \pm |0;101\rangle}{\sqrt{2}}.$$
 (36c)

At a large but finite  $E_J/E_c$ , the energy levels of  $H_J$  acquire a finite charge dispersion,

$$|\delta_m| \sim E_c \left(E_J/E_c\right)^{\frac{m}{2} + \frac{3}{4}} e^{-\sqrt{8E_J/E_c}}.$$
 (37)

This non-perturbative energy splitting grows with m, allowing us to consider for simplicity the regime  $|\delta_0| \ll |\delta_1| \approx E_M$ , and to neglect  $\delta_0$ . Projecting the first three terms of the Hamiltonian (32) onto the basis (36), we obtain (up to a constant shift)

$$\ddot{H} = H_q + H_e + H_f, \tag{38}$$

with

$$H_{g} = -\eta_{0,0} E_{M} \left( |g_{+}\rangle \langle g_{+}| - |g_{-}\rangle \langle g_{-}| \right),$$

$$H_{e} = \bar{\omega} \left( |e_{+}\rangle \langle e_{+}| + |e_{-}\rangle \langle e_{-}| \right)$$
(39a)

$$-\eta_{1,1}E_M\left(|e_+\rangle\langle e_+|-|e_-\rangle\langle e_-|\right) \\ +\delta_1\left(|e_+\rangle\langle e_-|+|e_-\rangle\langle e_+|\right),\tag{39b}$$

$$H_{f} = \epsilon(B) \left( |f_{+}\rangle\langle f_{+}| + |f_{-}\rangle\langle f_{-}| \right) -\eta_{0,0} E_{M} \left( |f_{+}\rangle\langle f_{+}| - |f_{-}\rangle\langle f_{-}| \right).$$
(39c)

Here,  $\eta_{m,m}$  are the overlap integrals defined in Eq. (23) and  $\bar{\omega}$  is the average energy difference between the m = 0 and m = 1 bosonic states,  $[(E_{1,+} - E_{0,+}) + (E_{1,-} - E_{0,-})]/2$ .

In the harmonic limit  $\bar{\omega} \to \omega_p$ . We see that  $|g_{\pm}\rangle$  and  $|f_{\pm}\rangle$  are still eigenstates of H, but  $H_e$  mixes  $|e_{\pm}\rangle$ ; its eigenstates, to lowest order in  $q \equiv \delta_1/(2\eta_{1,1}E_M)$ , are given by

$$|\tilde{e}_{+}\rangle \approx |e_{+}\rangle - q|e_{-}\rangle,$$
(40a)

$$|\tilde{e}_{-}\rangle \approx |e_{-}\rangle + q|e_{+}\rangle.$$
 (40b)

At this point, we can understand why, as pointed out in Sec. 3, the two spectral lines in the topological phase are only visible away from the harmonic limit. To this end, note that the charge operator N couples  $|g_+\rangle$  to  $|e_+\rangle$  but not to  $|e_-\rangle$ ; on the other hand, it couples  $|g_+\rangle$  to both  $|\tilde{e}_+\rangle$  and  $|\tilde{e}_-\rangle$ .

Finally, we consider a finite coupling  $\zeta$ . Projecting  $H_{\zeta}$  onto the basis (36), we obtain

$$\tilde{H}_{\zeta} = i\zeta \,\chi_{0,1} \left( |f_+\rangle \langle e_-| - |f_-\rangle \langle e_+| \right) + \text{h.c.},\tag{41}$$

where, similarly to Eq. (23),  $\chi_{m,m'}$  is the overlap integral

$$\chi_{m,m'} = \int_0^{4\pi} d\phi \,\psi_{m,+}^*(\phi) \sin(\phi/2) \,\psi_{m',-}(\phi), \tag{42}$$

with  $\psi_{m,\pm}(\phi) \equiv \langle \phi | m, \pm \rangle_b$ . Note that  $H_{\zeta}$  only couples  $|e_+\rangle$  to  $|f_-\rangle$  and  $|e_-\rangle$  to  $|f_+\rangle$ . Thus, in the harmonic limit, or more specifically for vanishing  $\delta_1$ , there is no avoided crossing between  $|e_+\rangle$  and  $|f_+\rangle$ , as can be seen in Fig. 8(a). Away from the harmonic limit, the magnitude of the avoided crossing between  $|\tilde{e}_+\rangle$  and  $|f_+\rangle$  is

$$|\langle \tilde{e}_+ | \tilde{H}_{\zeta} | f_+ \rangle| \approx \frac{\zeta \,\chi_{0,1} \,\delta_1}{2\eta_{1,1} E_M}.\tag{43}$$

This avoided crossing is clearly visible in Fig. 8(b). It is manifestly non-perturbative, and vanishes in the harmonic limit.

## 6 Conclusions and Outlook

We have carefully studied the response of a capacitively shunted topological Josephson junction, using a combination of accurate numerical techniques and theoretical approaches that allow us to incorporate a microscopic description of the topological phase. Our results indicate that detecting the signatures of the topological phase in the transmon-like setup of Fig. 1, as proposed for instance in Ref. [60] and also as described in Sec. 3, can be complicated by two factors. First, we do not find strong signatures of the topological transition itself on the simulated frequency spectra of the junction. Second, the presence of non-topological Andreev bound states can hinder the signatures of coupled Majorana zero-modes at the Josephson junction in the measurable low-frequency spectrum. Our simulations show that this second problem becomes particularly relevant in parameter regimes that tend to have a higher density of sub-gap states that couple to the phase degree of freedom.

For a quantitative understanding of experiments performed on nanowire Josephson junctions, including the electrostatic environment and the presence of multiple sub-bands can be very important. While the numerical calculations presented here are based on an effective one-band model of a Majorana nanowire, the methods themselves can in principle be applied to more realistic models. This is particularly true for the perturbative approach described in Sec. 5, which can take as input low-energy BdG spectra obtained from largescale microscopic simulations of realistic devices. For future research, it would also be valuable to find a way to systematically include the contribution of quantum phase slips without resorting to an intensive MPS calculation, and to consider the case in which the nanowire Josephson junction hosts a quantum dot with finite charging energy.

## Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank Leonid Glazman, Roman Lutchyn, Dmitry Pikulin, Thorvald Larsen, Gijs de Lange and Angela Kou for insightful discussions. CM and BvH thank William Cole and Chetan Nayak for collaboration on related projects. AK's research at KITP is supported by the Gordon and Betty Moore Foundations EPiQS Initiative through Grant GBMF4304.

## A Tight-binding model

The tight-binding Hamiltonian describing the spin-orbit coupled nanowire forming the Josephson junction used in the simulations is given by

$$H_{\rm BdG}(\phi) = H_{\rm SC,L} + H_{\rm J}(\phi) + H_{\rm SC,R},\tag{44}$$

where  $H_{SC,L(R)}$  describe the left (right) regions of the wire that are proximity coupled to a superconductor, and  $H_J$  describes the junction.

For concreteness, we write down the Hamiltonian after the gauge transformation defined in Eq. (9). The Hamiltonian in the superconducting regions is given by

$$H_{\rm SC,L(R)} = -\sum_{i=i_0,s,s'}^{i_0+N_x-2} \left[ c_{i,s}^{\dagger} (t\delta_{s,s'} + iv\sigma_{s,s'}^y) c_{i+1,s'} + \text{h.c.} \right] + \sum_{i=i_0,s,s'}^{i_0+N_x-1} c_{i,s}^{\dagger} \left( -(\mu - 2t)\delta_{s,s'} + B\sigma_{s,s'}^z \right) c_{i,s'} + \sum_{i=i_0}^{i_0+N_x-1} (\Delta c_{i,\uparrow} c_{i,\downarrow} + \text{h.c.}),$$
(45)

where  $i_0 = 1$  ( $i_0 = N_x + W + 1$ ) for the Hamiltonian describing the left (right) region, and W denotes the number of the sites in the junction. The hopping amplitude, t, and the spin-orbit coupling, v, are related to the continuum parameters by  $t = 1/(2ma^2)$  and  $v = \alpha/a$ , where a is the lattice constant.

In the main text, we consider two different models for the junction. For the short junction (weak link) model studied in 4.2, W = 0 and the Hamiltonian for the junction is given by,

$$H_J = -\kappa e^{i\phi/2} \sum_{s,s'} c^{\dagger}_{N_{x,s}} (t\delta_{s,s'} + iv\sigma^y_{s,s'}) c_{N_x+1,s'} + \text{h.c.},$$
(46)

where  $N_x$  is the rightmost site of the left superconducting region, and  $N_x+1$  is the leftmost site of the right superconducting region.



Figure 9: Energies of the ground state ( $E_0$ ; blue dashed line), and the first excited state ( $E_1$ ; green dashed line), obtained using the BdG spectrum, calculated for the weak-link tight binding model (see Appendix A). Tight binding parameters used are the same as in Fig. 4, with a Zeeman energy  $B = 2B_c = 2$ . The approximate crossings in the spectrum at  $\phi = \pi, 3\pi$  allow us to define a  $4\pi$ -periodic ground state energy  $E_{4\pi}$ , plotted as the solid red line.

For the finite-length junction model studied in 4.3, the Hamiltonian for the junction is

$$H_{J} = -\kappa_{L} \sum_{s,s'} \left[ e^{i\phi/2} c_{N_{x},s}^{\dagger} (t\delta_{s,s'} + iv\sigma_{s,s'}^{y}) c_{N_{x}+1,s'} + \text{h.c.} \right] - \sum_{i=N_{x}+1,s,s'}^{N_{x}+W-1} \left[ c_{i,s}^{\dagger} (t\delta_{s,s'} + iv\sigma_{s,s'}^{y}) c_{i+1,s'} + \text{h.c.} \right] + \sum_{i=N_{x}+1,s,s'}^{N_{x}+W} c_{i,s}^{\dagger} (-(\mu - 2t)\delta_{s,s'} + B\sigma_{s,s'}^{z}) c_{i,s'} - \kappa_{R} \sum_{s,s'} \left[ c_{N_{x}+W,s}^{\dagger} (t\delta_{s,s'} + iv\sigma_{s,s'}^{y}) c_{N_{x}+W+1,s'} + \text{h.c.} \right].$$
(47)

# **B** Extracting $E_M$

In order to extract an effective  $E_M$  from the tight binding model of the junction, we diagonalize the BdG Hamiltonian and calculate the energies of the ground state and first excited state as functions of the phase  $\phi$  defined on a  $4\pi$ -periodic domain (see Fig. 9). In a Josephson junction geometry and for an infinite wire, the model of Eq. (24) would give an Andreev level crossing of at  $\phi = \pi + 2\pi n$  (where  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ), leading to the  $4\pi$ -periodicity of the ground state. For a finite system, the crossings will be avoided, with the splitting determined by the coupling between the Majorana modes at the junction and those at the far ends of the wire. Nevertheless, If the system is deep in the topological phase (in practice we consider a Zeeman energy of magnitude  $B = 2B_c$ ), the avoided crossings at  $\phi = \pi, 3\pi$  will be small enough to allow us to define a  $4\pi$ -periodic ground state energy,  $E_{4\pi}(\phi)$ . An effective  $E_M$  is then defined as

$$E_M \equiv \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{4\pi} E_{4\pi}(\phi) \cos(\phi/2).$$
 (48)



Figure 10: Spectral functions obtained using (a) MPS simulations and (b) the harmonic expansion (taking into account the anharmonic corrections to the plasma frequency), for a finite-length junction model, as a function of the Zeeman energy B for  $N_g = 0$ . Junction parameters in units of  $\Delta$  are  $E_c = 0.05$ ,  $E_J^0 = 1$ , and wire tight-binding parameters are t = 1.5, v = 2,  $\mu = 0$ ,  $\kappa_L = \kappa_R = 0.3$ . The length of each part of the wire that is coupled to a superconductor is  $N_x = 20$ , and the length of the junction is W = 6. (a) Red dashed lines, plotted on top of the spectral function for  $B < B_c$  ( $B > B_c$ ), are the spectral lines expected deep in the trivial (topological) phase. White solid lines are the energies of 2-quasiparticle excitations obtained from the BdG Hamiltonian for a phase difference of  $\phi = 0$ between the superconducting islands. (b) Dashed lines correspond to the excitation spectrum obtained within the perturbative approach. For presentation purposes a convolution with a Gaussian with  $\sigma = 5 \cdot 10^{-3}$  is performed.

# C Numerical results in the harmonic limit

In Fig. 10 we plot the spectral function obtained from the MPS simulations in the harmonic limit,  $E_J^0/E_c = 20$ , and the spectral function obtained using the harmonic expansion for the same parameters. To highlight the agreement between the two for the strength of the couplings between the plasma mode and the fermionic quasiparticle excitations, we take into account the anharmonic corrections that shift the energy of the first excited state with respect to the plasma frequency in the harmonic limit  $\omega_p = \sqrt{8E_JE_c}$ , by  $\delta\omega_p \approx -E_c$ . This is achieved by including the next order term in the expansion of the cosine potential, namely  $-E_J\phi^4/24 = -E_Jz^2(a + a^{\dagger})/24$ , as part of the bosonic Hamiltonian  $H_{0,b}$ , given in Eq. (25).

## References

- Y. Makhlin, G. Schön and A. Shnirman, Quantum-state engineering with Josephsonjunction devices, Rev. Mod. Phys. 73, 357 (2001), doi:10.1103/RevModPhys.73.357.
- [2] M. H. Devoret and J. M. Martinis, Implementing qubits with superconducting integrated circuits, Quantum Information Processing 3(1-5), 163 (2004), doi:10.1007/s11128-004-3101-5.
- J. Clarke and F. K. Wilhelm, Superconducting quantum bits, Nature 453(7198), 1031 (2008), doi:10.1038/nature07128.

- [4] J. Koch, T. M. Yu, J. Gambetta, A. A. Houck, D. I. Schuster, J. Majer, A. Blais, M. H. Devoret, S. M. Girvin and R. J. Schoelkopf, *Charge-insensitive qubit design derived from the Cooper pair box*, Phys. Rev. A **76**, 042319 (2007), doi:10.1103/PhysRevA.76.042319.
- [5] V. E. Manucharyan, J. Koch, L. I. Glazman and M. H. Devoret, *Fluxonium: Single Cooper-pair circuit free of charge offsets*, Science **326**(5949), 113 (2009), doi:10.1126/science.1175552.
- [6] A. Blais, R.-S. Huang, A. Wallraff, S. M. Girvin and R. J. Schoelkopf, Cavity quantum electrodynamics for superconducting electrical circuits: An architecture for quantum computation, Phys. Rev. A 69, 062320 (2004), doi:10.1103/PhysRevA.69.062320.
- [7] J. Aumentado, M. W. Keller, J. M. Martinis and M. H. Devoret, Nonequilibrium quasiparticles and 2e periodicity in single-Cooper-pair transistors, Phys. Rev. Lett. 92, 066802 (2004), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.92.066802.
- [8] R. Lutchyn, L. Glazman and A. Larkin, Quasiparticle decay rate of Josephson charge qubit oscillations, Phys. Rev. B 72, 014517 (2005), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.72.014517.
- [9] M. D. Shaw, R. M. Lutchyn, P. Delsing and P. M. Echternach, Kinetics of nonequilibrium quasiparticle tunneling in superconducting charge qubits, Phys. Rev. B 78, 024503 (2008), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.78.024503.
- [10] J. M. Martinis, M. Ansmann and J. Aumentado, Energy decay in superconducting Josephson-junction qubits from nonequilibrium quasiparticle excitations, Phys. Rev. Lett. 103, 097002 (2009), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.103.097002.
- [11] G. Catelani, R. J. Schoelkopf, M. H. Devoret and L. I. Glazman, *Relaxation and frequency shifts induced by quasiparticles in superconducting qubits*, Phys. Rev. B 84, 064517 (2011), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.84.064517.
- [12] M. Lenander, H. Wang, R. C. Bialczak, E. Lucero, M. Mariantoni, M. Neeley, A. D. O'Connell, D. Sank, M. Weides, J. Wenner, T. Yamamoto, Y. Yin et al., Measurement of energy decay in superconducting qubits from nonequilibrium quasiparticles, Phys. Rev. B 84, 024501 (2011), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.84.024501.
- [13] L. Sun, L. DiCarlo, M. D. Reed, G. Catelani, L. S. Bishop, D. I. Schuster, B. R. Johnson, G. A. Yang, L. Frunzio, L. Glazman, M. H. Devoret and R. J. Schoelkopf, *Measurements of quasiparticle tunneling dynamics in a band-gap-engineered transmon qubit*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **108**, 230509 (2012), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.108.230509.
- [14] D. Ristè, C. C. Bultink, M. J. Tiggelman, R. N. Schouten, K. W. Lehnert and L. DiCarlo, *Millisecond charge-parity fluctuations and induced decoherence in a superconducting transmon qubit*, Nature Communications 4(1) (2013), doi:10.1038/ncomms2936.
- [15] I. M. Pop, K. Geerlings, G. Catelani, R. J. Schoelkopf, L. I. Glazman and M. H. Devoret, Coherent suppression of electromagnetic dissipation due to superconducting quasiparticles, Nature 508(7496), 369 (2014), doi:10.1038/nature13017.
- [16] U. Vool, I. M. Pop, K. Sliwa, B. Abdo, C. Wang, T. Brecht, Y. Y. Gao, S. Shankar, M. Hatridge, G. Catelani, M. Mirrahimi, L. Frunzio et al., Non-Poissonian quantum jumps of a fluxonium qubit due to quasiparticle excitations, Phys. Rev. Lett. 113, 247001 (2014), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.113.247001.

- [17] K. Serniak, M. Hays, G. de Lange, S. Diamond, S. Shankar, L. D. Burkhart, L. Frunzio, M. Houzet and M. H. Devoret, *Hot nonequilibrium quasiparticles in transmon qubits*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **121**, 157701 (2018), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.121.157701.
- [18] A. Y. Kitaev, Unpaired majorana fermions in quantum wires, Physics-Uspekhi 44(10S), 131 (2001).
- [19] O. Motrunich, K. Damle and A. Huse, Griffiths effects and quantum critical points in dirty superconductors without spin-rotation invariance: One-dimensional examples, Phys. Rev. B 63, 224204 (2001), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.63.224204.
- [20] J. Alicea, Y. Oreg, G. Refael, F. Von Oppen and M. Fisher, Non-Abelian statistics and topological quantum information processing in 1D wire networks, Nature Physics 7(5), 412 (2011), doi:10.1038/nphys1915.
- [21] C. Nayak, S. H. Simon, A. Stern, M. Freedman and S. Das Sarma, Non-Abelian anyons and topological quantum computation, Rev. Mod. Phys. 80, 1083 (2008), doi:10.1103/RevModPhys.80.1083.
- [22] R. Lutchyn, E. Bakkers, L. Kouwenhoven, P. Krogstrup, C. Marcus and Y. Oreg, *Majorana zero modes in superconductor-semiconductor heterostructures*, Nature Reviews Materials p. 1 (2018), doi:10.1038/s41578-018-0003-1.
- [23] H.-J. Kwon, K. Sengupta and V. M. Yakovenko, Fractional ac Josephson effect in pand d-wave superconductors, The European Physical Journal B - Condensed Matter 37(3), 349 (2003), doi:10.1140/epjb/e2004-00066-4.
- [24] L. Fu and C. L. Kane, Josephson current and noise at a superconductor/quantumspin-Hall-insulator/superconductor junction, Phys. Rev. B 79, 161408 (2009), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.79.161408.
- [25] L. Rokhinson, X. Liu and J. Furdyna, The fractional ac Josephson effect in a semiconductor-superconductor nanowire as a signature of Majorana particles, Nature Physics 8(11), 795 (2012), doi:10.1038/nphys2429.
- [26] D. Laroche, D. Bouman, A. van Woerkom, D. J.and Proutski, C. Murthy, D. I. Pikulin, C. Nayak, R. van Gulik, J. Nygård, P. Krogstrup *et al.*, Observation of the 4πperiodic Josephson effect in InAs nanowires, Nat. Comm. (2019), doi:10.1038/s41467-018-08161-2.
- [27] T. Hyart, B. van Heck, I. C. Fulga, M. Burrello, A. R. Akhmerov and C. W. J. Beenakker, *Flux-controlled quantum computation with Majorana fermions*, Phys. Rev. B 88, 035121 (2013), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.88.035121.
- [28] D. Aasen, M. Hell, R. V. Mishmash, A. Higginbotham, J. Danon, M. Leijnse, T. S. Jespersen, J. A. Folk, C. M. Marcus, K. Flensberg and J. Alicea, *Mile-stones toward Majorana-based quantum computing*, Phys. Rev. X 6, 031016 (2016), doi:10.1103/PhysRevX.6.031016.
- [29] L. A. Landau, S. Plugge, E. Sela, A. Altland, S. M. Albrecht and R. Egger, Towards realistic implementations of a Majorana surface code, Phys. Rev. Lett. 116, 050501 (2016), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.116.050501.

- [30] T. Karzig, C. Knapp, R. M. Lutchyn, P. Bonderson, M. B. Hastings, C. Nayak, J. Alicea, K. Flensberg, S. Plugge, Y. Oreg, C. M. Marcus and M. H. Freedman, Scalable designs for quasiparticle-poisoning-protected topological quantum computation with Majorana zero modes, Phys. Rev. B 95, 235305 (2017), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.95.235305.
- [31] T. W. Larsen, K. D. Petersson, F. Kuemmeth, T. S. Jespersen, P. Krogstrup, J. Nygård and C. M. Marcus, *Semiconductor-nanowire-based superconducting qubit*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **115**, 127001 (2015), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.115.127001.
- [32] G. de Lange, B. van Heck, A. Bruno, D. J. van Woerkom, A. Geresdi, S. R. Plissard, E. P. A. M. Bakkers, A. R. Akhmerov and L. DiCarlo, *Realization of microwave quantum circuits using hybrid superconducting-semiconducting nanowire josephson elements*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **115**, 127002 (2015), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.115.127002.
- [33] L. Casparis, M. Connolly, M. Kjaergaard, N. J. Pearson, A. Kringhøj, T. W. Larsen, F. Kuemmeth, T. Wang, C. Thomas, S. Gronin, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra et al., Superconducting gatemon qubit based on a proximitized two-dimensional electron gas, Nature Nanotechnology 13(10), 915 (2018), doi:10.1038/s41565-018-0207-y.
- [34] J. G. Kroll, W. Uilhoorn, K. L. van der Enden, D. de Jong, K. Watanabe, T. Taniguchi, S. Goswami, M. C. Cassidy and L. P. Kouwenhoven, *Magnetic field compatible circuit quantum electrodynamics with graphene Josephson junctions*, Nature Communications 9(1) (2018), doi:10.1038/s41467-018-07124-x.
- [35] J. I.-J. Wang, D. Rodan-Legrain, L. Bretheau, D. L. Campbell, B. Kannan, D. Kim, M. Kjaergaard, P. Krantz, G. O. Samach, F. Yan, J. L. Yoder, K. Watanabe et al., Coherent control of a hybrid superconducting circuit made with graphenebased van der Waals heterostructures, Nature Nanotechnology 14(2), 120 (2018), doi:10.1038/s41565-018-0329-2.
- [36] M. A. Despósito and A. Levy Yeyati, Controlled dephasing of andreev states in superconducting quantum point contacts, Phys. Rev. B 64, 140511 (2001), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.64.140511.
- [37] A. Zazunov, V. S. Shumeiko, E. N. Bratus', J. Lantz and G. Wendin, Andreev level qubit, Phys. Rev. Lett. 90, 087003 (2003), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.90.087003.
- [38] N. Chtchelkatchev and Y. Nazarov, Andreev quantum dots for spin manipulation, Phys. Rev. Lett. 90, 226806 (2003), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.90.226806.
- [39] L. Bretheau, Ç. O. Girit, H. Pothier, D. Esteve and C. Urbina, Exciting Andreev pairs in a superconducting atomic contact, Nature 499(7458), 312 (2013), doi:10.1038/nature12315.
- [40] C. Janvier, L. Tosi, L. Bretheau, Ç. O. Girit, M. Stern, P. Bertet, P. Joyez, D. Vion, D. Esteve, M. F. Goffman, H. Pothier and C. Urbina, *Coherent manipulation of Andreev states in superconducting atomic contacts*, Science **349**(6253), 1199 (2015), doi:10.1126/science.aab2179.
- [41] D. J. van Woerkom, A. Proutski, B. van Heck, D. Bouman, J. I. Väyrynen, L. I. Glazman, P. Krogstrup, J. Nygård, L. Kouwenhoven and A. Geresdi, *Microwave spectroscopy of spinful Andreev bound states in ballistic semiconductor josephson junc-tions*, Nature Physics **13**(9), 876 (2017), doi:10.1038/nphys4150.

- [42] M. Hays, G. de Lange, K. Serniak, D. J. van Woerkom, D. Bouman, P. Krogstrup, J. Nygård, A. Geresdi and M. H. Devoret, *Direct microwave measurement of Andreev*bound-state dynamics in a semiconductor-nanowire Josephson junction, Phys. Rev. Lett. **121**, 047001 (2018), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.121.047001.
- [43] L. Tosi, C. Metzger, M. F. Goffman, C. Urbina, H. Pothier, S. Park, A. L. Yeyati, J. Nygård and P. Krogstrup, *Spin-orbit splitting of Andreev* states revealed by microwave spectroscopy, Phys. Rev. X 9, 011010 (2019), doi:10.1103/PhysRevX.9.011010.
- [44] U. Eckern, G. Schön and V. Ambegaokar, Quantum dynamics of a superconducting tunnel junction, Phys. Rev. B 30, 6419 (1984), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.30.6419.
- [45] B. Rossignol, T. Kloss and X. Waintal, Role of the quasi-particles in an electric circuit with Josephson junctions (2019), 1901.05700v3.
- [46] D. A. Ivanov and M. V. Feigel'man, Two-level Hamiltonian of a superconducting quantum point contact, Phys. Rev. B 59, 8444 (1999), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.59.8444.
- [47] D. V. Averin, Coulomb blockade in superconducting quantum point contacts, Phys. Rev. Lett. 82, 3685 (1999), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.82.3685.
- [48] L. Bretheau, i. m. c. O. Girit, M. Houzet, H. Pothier, D. Esteve and C. Urbina, *Theory of microwave spectroscopy of Andreev bound states with a Josephson junction*, Phys. Rev. B **90**, 134506 (2014), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.90.134506.
- [49] F. Hassler, A. Akhmerov and C. Beenakker, The top-transmon: a hybrid superconducting qubit for parity-protected quantum computation, New Journal of Physics 13(9), 095004 (2011), doi:10.1088/1367-2630/13/9/095004.
- [50] J. D. Sau, S. Tewari and S. Das Sarma, Universal quantum computation in a semiconductor quantum wire network, Phys. Rev. A 82, 052322 (2010), doi:10.1103/PhysRevA.82.052322.
- [51] L. Jiang, C. L. Kane and J. Preskill, Interface between topological and superconducting qubits, Phys. Rev. Lett. 106, 130504 (2011), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.106.130504.
- [52] P. Bonderson and R. Lutchyn, Topological quantum buses: Coherent quantum information transfer between topological and conventional qubits, Phys. Rev. Lett. 106, 130505 (2011), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.106.130505.
- [53] B. van Heck, F. Hassler, A. R. Akhmerov and C. W. J. Beenakker, Coulomb stability of the 4π-periodic Josephson effect of Majorana fermions, Phys. Rev. B 84, 180502 (2011), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.84.180502.
- [54] R. Hützen, A. Zazunov, B. Braunecker, A. L. Yeyati and R. Egger, Majorana single-charge transistor, Phys. Rev. Lett. 109, 166403 (2012), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.109.166403.
- [55] B. van Heck, A. Akhmerov, F. Hassler, M. Burrello and C. Beenakker, Coulombassisted braiding of Majorana fermions in a Josephson junction array, New Journal of Physics 14(3), 035019 (2012), doi:10.1088/1367-2630/14/3/035019.
- [56] D. Pekker, C.-Y. Hou, V. E. Manucharyan and E. Demler, Proposal for coherent coupling of Majorana zero modes and superconducting qubits using the 4π Josephson effect, Phys. Rev. Lett. **111**, 107007 (2013), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.111.107007.

- [57] A. Cottet, T. Kontos and B. Douçot, Squeezing light with Majorana fermions, Phys. Rev. B 88, 195415 (2013), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.88.195415.
- [58] C. Müller, J. Bourassa and A. Blais, Detection and manipulation of Majorana fermions in circuit qed, Phys. Rev. B 88, 235401 (2013), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.88.235401.
- [59] D. Pekker, C.-Y. Hou, D. L. Bergman, S. Goldberg, I. Adagideli and F. Hassler, Suppression of 2π phase slip due to hidden zero modes in one-dimensional topological superconductors, Phys. Rev. B 87, 064506 (2013), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.87.064506.
- [60] E. Ginossar and E. Grosfeld, Microwave transitions as a signature of coherent parity mixing effects in the Majorana-transmon qubit, Nature communications 5, 4772 (2014).
- [61] K. Yavilberg, E. Ginossar and E. Grosfeld, Fermion parity measurement and control in Majorana circuit quantum electrodynamics, Phys. Rev. B 92, 075143 (2015), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.92.075143.
- [62] C. Ohm and F. Hassler, Microwave readout of Majorana qubits, Phys. Rev. B 91, 085406 (2015), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.91.085406.
- [63] J. P. T. Stenger, M. Hatridge, S. M. Frolov and D. Pekker, Braiding quantum circuit based on the  $4\pi$  Josephson effect, Phys. Rev. B **99**, 035307 (2019), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.99.035307.
- [64] D. Pikulin, K. Flensberg, L. I. Glazman, M. Houzet and R. M. Lutchyn, *Coulomb blockade of a nearly open Majorana island*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **122**, 016801 (2019), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.122.016801.
- [65] R. Rodríguez-Mota, S. Vishveshwara and T. Pereg-Barnea, Revisiting 2π phase slip suppression in topological Josephson junctions, Phys. Rev. B 99, 024517 (2019), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.99.024517.
- [66] T. Morel and C. Mora, Double-periodic Josephson junctions in a quantum dissipative environment (2019), arXiv:1904.04678.
- [67] M. Fannes, B. Nachtergaele and R. F. Werner, *Finitely correlated states on quan*tum spin chains, Communications in Mathematical Physics 144(3), 443 (1992), doi:10.1007/BF02099178.
- [68] S. Ostlund and S. Rommer, Thermodynamic Limit of Density Matrix Renormalization, Phys. Rev. Lett. 75, 3537 (1995), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.75.3537.
- [69] U. Schollwöck, The density-matrix renormalization group in the age of matrix product states, Annals of Physics 326, 96 (2011), doi:10.1016/j.aop.2010.09.012.
- [70] S. R. White, Density matrix formulation for quantum renormalization groups, Phys. Rev. Lett. 69, 2863 (1992), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.69.2863.
- [71] S. R. White and R. M. Noack, *Real-space quantum renormalization groups*, Phys. Rev. Lett. 68(24), 3487 (1992), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.68.3487.
- [72] U. Schollwöck, The density-matrix renormalization group, Rev. Mod. Phys. 77, 259 (2005), doi:10.1103/RevModPhys.77.259.

- [73] G. Vidal, Efficient Classical Simulation of Slightly Entangled Quantum Computations, Phys. Rev. Lett. 91(14), 147902 (2003), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.91.147902.
- [74] G. Vidal, Efficient simulation of one-dimensional quantum many-body systems, Phys. Rev. Lett. 93, 040502 (2004), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.93.040502.
- [75] S. R. White and A. E. Feiguin, Real-Time Evolution Using the Density Matrix Renormalization Group, Phys. Rev. Lett. 93, 076401 (2004), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.93.076401.
- [76] A. J. Daley, C. Kollath, U. Schollwöck and G. Vidal, *Time-dependent density-matrix renormalization-group using adaptive effective Hilbert spaces*, Journal of Statistical Mechanics: Theory and Experiment **2004**(04), P04005 (2004), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2004/04/P04005.
- [77] L. Fu and C. L. Kane, Superconducting proximity effect and Majorana fermions at the surface of a topological insulator, Phys. Rev. Lett. 100, 096407 (2008), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.100.096407.
- [78] D. Rogovin and D. Scalapino, Fluctuation phenomena in tunnel junctions, Annals of Physics 86(1), 1 (1974), doi:10.1016/0003-4916(74)90430-8.
- [79] L. Fu, Electron teleportation via Majorana bound states in a mesoscopic superconductor, Phys. Rev. Lett. 104, 056402 (2010), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.104.056402.
- [80] ITensor Library, http://itensor.org/.
- [81] Y. Oreg, G. Refael and F. von Oppen, *Helical liquids and Majorana bound states in quantum wires*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **105**, 177002 (2010), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.105.177002.
- [82] R. M. Lutchyn, J. D. Sau and S. Das Sarma, Majorana fermions and a topological phase transition in semiconductor-superconductor heterostructures, Phys. Rev. Lett. 105, 077001 (2010), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.105.077001.
- [83] J. Makhoul, Linear prediction: A tutorial review, Proceedings of the IEEE 63(4), 561 (1975), doi:10.1109/PROC.1975.9792.
- [84] S. R. White and I. Affleck, Spectral function for the s = 1 Heisenberg antiferromagetic chain, Phys. Rev. B 77, 134437 (2008), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.77.134437.
- [85] T. Barthel, U. Schollwöck and S. White, Spectral functions in one-dimensional quantum systems at finite temperature using the density matrix renormalization group, Phys. Rev. B 79, 245101 (2009), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.79.245101.
- [86] R. V. Mishmash, D. Aasen, A. P. Higginbotham and J. Alicea, Approaching a topological phase transition in Majorana nanowires, Phys. Rev. B 93, 245404 (2016), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.93.245404.